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Reviving Madama Butterfly 

What does it mean to stage Giacomo Puccini’s 1904 opera, Madama Butterfly, in 2022? This 

Summer, the Royal Opera House revives Moshe Leiser’s and Patrice Caurier’s 2002 

production, taking a new approach to this much-loved production.   

For this revival, The Royal Opera embarked on a year-long consultation, listening to new voices 

to present a staging that reflects the original director's intentions, but that also respects Japanese 

culture. 

Madama Butterfly has been performed by The Royal Opera 416 times, making it the ninth most-

performed work in the Company’s repertoire. From its first outing at Covent Garden in 1905, a 

year after its premiere at La Scala in Milan, Puccini’s enduring tale has captivated audiences, 

remaining one of the most popular Italian operas today. This revival will be performed by two 

outstanding casts. The role of Cio-Cio-San will be performed by Lianna Haroutounian and Eri 

Nakamura, and Kseniia Nikolaieva and Patricia Bardon will share the role of Suzuki. Dan 

Ettinger will conduct.  

Oliver Mears, Director of The Royal Opera, who led the consultation, explains:  

'Puccini's opera is a masterpiece. However, it is also a product of its time. For this revival of Moshe 

Leiser’s and Patrice Caurier's classic production, we wanted to interrogate the depiction of 

Japanese culture in the staging of this work and involve Japanese practitioners and academics 

to help us work towards a Butterfly both true to the spirit of the original, and authentic in its 

representation of Japan.’ 



This year-long consultation involved staff at the Royal Opera House, academics, practitioners, 

performers and Asian representatives. The conversations inspired discrete but important changes 

to several aspects of the existing staging, including makeup, wigs and costume, and movement. 

The Company worked with revival director Dan Dooner (himself in close contact with the original 

directors) and Covent Garden teams to embed changes recommended by experts in Japanese 

movement and design: Sonoko Kamimura, Etsuko Handa and June Iyeda. 

Part of this process involved revising the use of movements and choreography in the production. 

Movement Director Sonoko Kamimura explains: ‘When I begin working on a production there is 

always a lot to consider: how the costumes will restrict the performer; and how the work can best 

reflect the world it is depicting. For this production, we focused on refining posture and adjusting 

placement in particular – making sure, for instance, that Suzuki’s left hand always settles on top 

of her right; or that Cio-Cio-San's gestures reflect the character’s upbringing. By making tiny 

changes to the ways in which singers express their emotions through music, we can create 

something more authentic – less prone to stereotypes, and more attuned to the historical context 

of the story.’ 

The Royal Opera’s productions, performers, and creative teams have a role in defining the future 

of opera – in determining which stories are told, how they are interpreted and who gets to make 

them. There is more that can – and must – be done to ensure the broadest range of artists can 

benefit from opportunities on our stages, but the Company look forward to building on the progress 

already made, working with partners and industry experts to ensure barriers to entry are knocked 

down, and colour-conscious casting is firmly embedded at the heart of the organisation. Oliver 

Mears adds: 'Ultimately, this work will enrich our art form, both for artists and for everyone who 

comes to our theatre and will ensure that opera thrives now and long into the future.’ 

The production opens on Tuesday 14 June 2022, and will be supported by a free exhibition in 

the Royal Opera House’s Level 5 Foyer, curated by its Learning and Participation team in 

consultation with Dr Satona Suzuki, Lecturer in Japanese and Modern Japanese History at 

SOAS, and writer and broadcaster Dr Flora Willson. The display will seek to explore and 

contextualise the complicated history and context of the piece, addressing issues that include 

stereotyping and imperialism. Historical images will sit alongside a series of newly commissioned 

portraits taken in the Royal Opera House revival workrooms, demystifying the revival process and 

exploring the moderations made to wigs, costume and make up. Audiences will be given access 

to additional resources via a QR code and will be asked for feedback to help inform The Royal 

Opera’s new approach to presenting, and re-staging, canonical works today. 



Prior to opening night, audiences can enjoy an evening of fascinating insight into the creative 

process of reviving Puccini’s enduring masterpiece. At 7:30pm on Tuesday 31 May 2022, 

Lecturer, writer and broadcaster Flora Willson will delve into Puccini's heart-breaking score with 

conductor Dan Ettinger, and Revival Director Dan Dooner and Movement Director Sonoko 

Kamimura will explain the unique process of reviving this opera at the Royal Opera House. The 

event will also include a discussion between Dr Satona Suzuki and Director of the Royal Opera 

Oliver Mears and will focus on the Company’s commitment to ensuring that the production – a 

key component of any Opera House’s core repertoire – is alive to the concerns and sensibilities 

of a 21st century audience. 

*** 

The Royal Opera would like to thank the following contributors, artists and academics for their 

generous guidance, time and support: With grateful thanks to Eri Nakamura, Etsuko Handa, 

Fleur Barron, Hongni Wu, Jonathan Lo, Julian Chou-Lambert, June Iyeda, Dr Raymond Yiu, 

Dr Satona Suzuki and ROH colleagues. 
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The Royal Opera 

Insights: Madama Butterfly 

Tuesday 31 May 2022, 7.30pm Clore Studio 

 

Madama Butterfly exhibition 

Open from Tuesday 14 June 2022, Level 5 ROH 

mailto:chloe.westwood@roh.org.uk


 

The Royal Opera 

Madama Butterfly 

On stage Tuesday 14 June – Wednesday 6 July 2022 

 

Tickets £11 - £225 
For more information, and to book, visit: Madama Butterfly (roh.org.uk) 
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About The Royal Opera 

The Royal Opera, under the artistic direction of Antonio Pappano, Music Director, and Oliver 
Mears, Director of Opera, is one of the world’s leading opera companies. Based in the iconic 
Covent Garden theatre, it is renowned both for its outstanding performances of traditional opera 
and for commissioning new works by today’s leading opera composers, such as George 
Benjamin, Harrison Birtwistle, Mark-Anthony Turnage and Thomas Adès. 

About the Royal Opera House 

Home to The Royal Ballet, The Royal Opera and the Orchestra of the Royal Opera House, the 
Royal Opera House brings together world-class performers and trailblazing creative teams to 
share unforgettable performances with audiences near and far. Our theatres are in London’s 
Covent Garden, but our work is accessed and experienced across the UK and globally through 
our streams, tours, cinema programme, radio broadcasts and TV output.    

Over the course of the pandemic, we curated the #OurHouseToYourHouse programme – nine 
live-streamed concerts and 38 full-length streamed productions from our archives. Content was 
viewed over 15 million times in 183 countries, and broadcast in partnership with the BBC, Sky 
Arts, Marquee TV and Netflix. During the pandemic we lost £3 in every £5 of our income and we 
continue to feel the financial impact as we slowly recover. 

In September, we returned for our first full Season since 2019, sharing a packed programme of 
world premieres, landmark new productions and returning favourites. Since then, we have 
expanded our audience through a flagship Young ROH scheme, returned to live cinema relays, 
and extended our national impact through an ambitious curriculum-linked programme for schools, 
specially designed to ignite creativity, broaden participation and diversify the future of opera and 
ballet. We are committed to reducing our impact on the environment and aim to achieve net zero 
emissions by 2035. 

Royal Opera House Recovery Campaign 

Live performance is a shared experience, and our audiences are at the heart of what we do on 
our stages, backstage, online, in cinemas and in our communities. The global pandemic has 
affected all arts organisations across the world. We have lost £3 in every £5 of our income, and 
our loan from the Government takes us only part of the way. We need your help with our Recovery 
Campaign to bring our artists back to our stages. Roh.org.uk/donate. 

https://www.roh.org.uk/tickets-and-events/madama-butterfly-by-moshe-leiser-and-patrice-caurier-dates

